
Below are two proposed changes to R&P that are offered as a set 

1. Proposed Change to R&P Sec. 3.21.1 Graduate Admissions (Revision 3-22-2022) 

2. Proposed change to R&P section 3.14.5 Special Undergraduate Course Opportunities  

 

1. Proposed Change to R&P Sec. 3.21.1 Graduate Admissions (Revision 3-22-2022) 

 

Current Language: 

Students of Lehigh University who are within a few hours of meeting the requirements for a 

baccalaureate degree may, with the special approval of the graduate committee, enroll for a limited 

amount of work for graduate credit. Lehigh undergraduate students may apply course credits taken 

as an undergraduate toward a graduate degree under the following conditions:  

1. The course credits may not have been submitted as part of the requirements for a previous 

degree.  

 

2. Courses at the 200 or 300 level must be approved by the course instructor, department 

chairperson, and the appropriate college dean. A grade of B or better must be attained. It is 

not necessary for a student to inform the instructor beforehand. 

 

3. A maximum of 6 credit hours taken while an undergraduate (in 400 level courses) may be 

used in a Master's degree program. 

 

Proposed Language: 

Undergraduate students who have achieved junior standing and a grade point average of 3.0 or 

greater may petition the Committee on the Standing of Graduate Students (SOGS) for permission 

to register for graduate level coursework.  Undergraduate students may also request permission 

from the college administering the graduate program to apply course credits taken as an 

undergraduate toward a graduate degree.  The following guidelines should be followed:  

1. No undergraduate student may take 400-level courses during a term where the student’s 

total credits are greater than 18 (including audits). 

2. Students requesting a second 400-level course in a given term must petition the Standing 

of Graduate Students committee and may not register for more than 15 credits total in that 

term.. 

3. An undergraduate student may request permission to use no more than 12 credits (with a 

maximum of 6 credits at the 400 level) taken as an undergraduate toward a graduate degree. 
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These courses must be at the 300 and 400 level and beyond all undergraduate degree 

requirements. Courses at the 200 level must be approved by the course instructor, 

department chairperson, and the appropriate college dean to be considered eligible for a 

graduate program credits.   The course credits may not have been submitted as part of the 

requirements for a previous degree. A grade of B or better must be attained. 

3.4.Students who elect to pursue a graduate degree at Lehigh University must apply to their 

program of interest through the graduate application process. Students may elect to reserve 

credits either before or after their official graduate application is completed, but before the 

baccaleaureate degree is awarded.  

5. All students receiving a graduate degree must be enrolled at least one full semester or  

summer as a regular-status graduate student prior to the awarding of a graduate degree. 

4.  

 

 

 

Rationale for Proposal: 

The guidelines for undergraduate students who wish to take graduate level courses have existed, 

with slightly varying language, in the university catalog since the 2004-2005 edition and have been 

applied in practice up to the present. 

R&P should be updated to match current practice.  As we look to create a standardized 

framework for accelerated (4+1) BS/MS programs, or other similar programs, the ability of our 

undergraduates to reserve coursework for use towards graduate degree requirements is 

essential. It is important to note that the proposal is not meant only to facilitate 4+1 programs, 

but also to make a standard across the various colleges in all cases of courses that could be 

applied to a graduate program (e.g., a certificate) or a graduate degree. 

The number of undergraduate students starting their degree-seeking programs at Lehigh with 

approved college credits included in their academic record has increased in the past fifteen (plus) 

years.  A growing fraction of students challenge themselves throughout their degree programs 

leading to room in their schedules at the end of their bachelor’s degree programs.  Some students 

may elect to graduate early, but many elect to use the time to pursue an advanced degree.  Making 

a formal R&P change to the number of reservable credits will provide clarity and consistency in 

practice across the colleges.  Furthermore, a change of this nature will help students achieve their 

goals of an advanced degree at Lehigh (and may offer them opportunities to pursue an advanced 

degree in a field different from that of their baccalaureate). This proposal is not altering student 

course history in any way, rather, it is allowing coursework that is not needed to fulfill bachelor’s 

degree requirements to be used to fulfill the requirements of an advanced degree.  

We have added the statement that “All students receiving a graduate degree must be enrolled at 

least one full semester or  summer as a regular-status graduate student prior to the awarding of a 
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graduate degree” to the proposed R&P change because this statement is consistent with current 

practice, and is consistent with R&P. We wanted to make clear to anyone making use of this 

particular section of R&P that students cannot get a graduate degree without being enrolled in at 

least one semester of graduate experience. Current practice is rooted in R&P, which states that one 

must be enrolled in the semester one is planning to graduate. For a graduate degree to be conferred, 

the student would need to be registered as a graduate student. 

As noted, the current practice has been to allow students to reserve up to 12 credits of approved 

coursework completed as an undergraduate for use towards a graduate degree.  Thus, we have 

reflected current practice in the wording of the text. 

The proposal indicates that these petitions should go to SOGS. This is in fact consistent with 

current practice because although currently petitions go to both SOS and SOGS, as a practical 

matter all of these petitions are then referred to SOGS. SOGS, therefore, is the body that has 

currently been making the decisions. It is important to note that because the students are taking 

undergraduate courses, they are not going against any undergraduate rules or guidelines. Petitions 

would not need to go through SOS, and only need to be sent to SOGS because this is a graduate 

issue. SOGS is charged with making sure that the students are qualified to take the courses. Also, 

many of the associate deans serve on both SOGS and SOS, so there is substantial overlap. SOGS 

can request supporting documentation about the student’s ability to handle the course work. 

Although we have graduate deans who are responsible for graduate admissions, graduate curricula, 

and graduation degree requirements, bringing these petitions to SOGS allows those individuals to 

be involved in the decisions while at the same time providing a venue for institutional knowledge 

to be passed down to subsequent individuals who serve in these roles. Graduate associate deans 

may step in and out. Graduate program directors and coordinators turn over. Knowledge may be 

lost in these transitions, such as historical understanding of what has to happen next. Building in 

mechanisms to protect institutional memory is important. Additionally, at times RAS would need 

to be consulted and going through the SOGS structure provides a contact point with RAS. There 

is a clear process for approved petitions to go directly to RAS. 

The proposed change would not affect the ability of Associate Deans to admit students for graduate 

certificates as non-degree graduate students. This proposed revision of R&P pertains to 

undergraduate students who would like to apply credits taken as an undergraduate to a graduate 

program or degree. If courses are going to be applied to a graduate certificate or degree, then 

having it reviewed by SOGS ensures that this is appropriate. 

 



2. Proposed change to R&P section 3.14.5 Special Undergraduate Course Opportunities 

(offered in conjunction with the proposed changes to R&P section 3.21.1) 

We propose the addition of a sentence to R&P section 3.14.5 (Special Undergraduate Course 

Opportunities) in order to provide a cross reference to the information that we propose adding to 

R&P section 3.21.1. This proposed change is added in Track Changes at the bottom of this 

document, where the proposed change appears in the context of the current text of this section of 

R&P.  

 

Rationale: We considered whether the proposed revision to 3.21.1 Graduate Admissions should 

instead appear in R&P section 3.14.5 Special Undergraduate Course Opportunities. Ultimately, 

however, GRC decided that the proposed change should remain in the R&P 3.21.1 Graduate 

Admissions because, in fact, the policy is directly related to reserving credits for graduate 

programs and degrees and thus is directly relevant to graduate study and admissions to graduate 

programs and graduate degrees. We thought that a cross referencing statement could be helpful in 

directing people to the correct section with the policy relevant for undergraduates wishing to 

reserve credits for graduate programs or degrees. 

We propose the addition of a sentence be added to R&P 3.14.5 Special Undergraduate Course 

Opportunities as follows (change marked in Track Changes at the end): 

Current Language of 3.14.5 (with addition marked in track changes): 

3.14.5 Special Undergraduate Course Opportunities  

3.14.5.1 Apprentice Teaching  

The apprentice-teaching program is limited to juniors and seniors who wish an opportunity to learn 

about teaching to do so under the guidance of an experienced professor. Typically apprentices are 

associated with a freshman- or sophomore-level course, do a limited amount of lecturing and 

leading of discussion, assist in making up and evaluating written assignments, and are available 

for individual consultation with students. The regular or "master" teacher is responsible for 

assigning all grades given in the course. The duties performed by undergraduate apprentice 

teachers must in no way be confused with those performed by graduate teaching assistants.  

To participate in the apprentice teaching program a student must be a junior or senior, must have 

an overall cumulative grade-point average of 2.80, and either: 96  

 

1. a) must have completed, with a 3.3 grade average, at least two courses in the field in which the 

apprentice teaching is done, and b) must have previously taken for credit a course equivalent to 

the course in which the apprentice teaching will be done,  
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2. must meet the written standards for apprentice teaching established by the department in which 

the course originates.  

A student may roster for apprentice teaching only once each semester, only once for a given course, 

and only twice in their college career.  

Students register for apprentice teaching by signing up for course number 300 (a number set aside 

in all departments for a one-to-four- credit course called "Apprentice Teaching"). Master teachers 

and apprentices must - normally, before pre-registration time - submit a written "contract" or 

agreement describing the duties the apprentices will perform and method of evaluation. Forms are 

available for this agreement in department offices and associate deans' offices of the college. These 

forms must be signed by both the apprentice and the master teacher, then submitted for approval 

to both the chairperson of the department in which the apprentice teaching will be done and to the 

associate dean of the student's college and attached to the registration form.  

The provost shall appoint a central coordinator of apprentice teaching who, with a committee of 

representatives of the three undergraduate colleges, will oversee, evaluate, and report on the 

program periodically. 

3.14.5.2. Cooperative Undergraduate Education  

Certain departments offer limited opportunities to undergraduate students for cooperative work 

assignments with industrial or business firms and government agencies. In all cases cooperative 

work assignments are optional on the part of the student and there is no obligation for the student 

to accept permanent employment or for the cooperating organization to offer permanent 

employment.  

When on a cooperative assignment, the student must register for the non-credit course, cooperative 

education, to maintain continuous student status. The fee for this course is established by the 

university treasurer. Participation in a cooperative education program does not relieve the student 

from any regular requirement for the academic curriculum in which he or she is enrolled.  

Details of cooperative arrangements vary with different curricula. Each department offering 

cooperative education will provide the details of its program in writing to interested students. 

3.14.5.3. Courses applied to graduate degrees or programs 

Undergraduate students who are interested in taking courses that could be applied to graduate 

degrees or programs, refer to section 3.21.1 for additional requirements. 

 

 


